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I. THE SCOPE OF THE COMMITTEE'S WORK 

The committee was appointed by President Paul E. Gray and Professor Bernard J. 

Frieden, Chairman of the Faculty, acting on a motion adopted by the faculty at 

its March 16, 1988 meeting, to "propose guidelines for future departmental 

reorganizations or closings." The faculty action grew out of the decision to 

close the Department of Applied Biological Sciences (ABS). 

The charge to the Committee was: 

"The principal charge to the Committee is to analyze past experience 

in order to propose guidelines for future departmental reorganizations 

or closings. The recommended guidelines should provide for 

consultation, evaluation, and communication with the people affected; 

they should permit action when action is justified. The Committee 

should also make recommendations on the status of tenured and 

non-tenured faculty affected by future reoiganizations or closings." 

"The main experience to be analyzed is the decision to close the 

Department of Applied Biological Sciences. Prior reorganizations 

should be investigated to the extent permitted by the time available." 

"The Committee is encouraged to interview any members of the faculty 

and administration who have knowledge of decision-making on promotion, 

tenure, and departmental operation at MIT." 

"The Committee should submit its written report to Paul Gray and 

Bernard Frieden in time for circulation to the faculty before its May 

18th meeting. After consideration by the faculty, the findings and 

recommendations of the Committee will guide the Faculty Policy 

Committee and the Administration in arriving at an explicit policy for 

the Institute." 

We began meeting in early April with the goal of presenting our written report 

to the faculty at its May meeting. We met with faculty and students of ABS, 
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with members of the Administration who had been involved in the current action 

as well as those who had been involved in previous reorganizations. We met 

with the Chairs of other faculty committees and the Chairman of the Faculty 

was a frequent participant. 

Based upon the record of the Faculty Meeting and the wording of our charge, we 

did not consider the issue of whether the decision to terminate the ABS 

department was correct but rather concentrated upon issues of policy and 

process. The disciplinary makeup of the Committee was not appropriate for 

judging the issues concerning the future of alied biological sciences at 

MIT. In addition, we do not believe that any useful purpose is served by 

calling upon the Administration to rescind its decision and re-establish the 

status quo ante. This would lengthen the period of uncertainty for many of 

our affected colleagues without guaranteeing a more favorable outcome. Too 

many arrangements have been made on the assumption that the decision would 

stand for rescission to be a viable proposal. 

II. CONCLUSIONS 

It is the view of this committee, and we believe of the faculty at large, that 

a key to the success of the Institute has been the maintenance of a system of 

shared governance. Few of the MIT faculty see themselves in an employee­

employer relationship to the Administration. Rather, most feel that the 

Administration and faculty share a joint responsibility for sustaining the 

excellence of the Institute. They expect that, when important choices arise 

about mission or internal organization, they will naturally be involved in the 

process leading up to decisions and in the planning of implementation. 

No doubt this form of governance has its costs in terms of administrative 

flexibility, because of the unavoidable tension between the need for 

flexibility of action and the requirements of our collegial system. But the 

benefits of our system far outweigh the costs. As a result of the 

consultation, administrative officers are better informed about the substance 

of key choices. With the involvement of people in the affected units, details 

of implementation are better planned. Because their representatives are 
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involved in the process, faculty are likely to accept the changes as 

legitimate, even when they disagree on the substance. 

One need not argue that previous reorganizations were without fault. It is 

sufficient to observe that changes appear to have been carried forward without 

the rending of trust that comes with the feeling that actions were poorly 

informed or badly implemented. 

The manner of the closing of ABS has called into question this pattern of 

shared responsibility, and the reaction is universal. Everyone to whom we 

spoke deplored the process; no one came forward to defend it. 

We reviewed the major departmental reorganizations and closings since 1976 

(APPENDIX 1), and in all these the affected faculty participated in the 

decision and in the plan for implementation. In some cases they were able to 

modify and shape the decision in important respects. Even with this degree of 

faculty involvement, we have not encountered evidence that our system has hurt 

the Institute by blocking important changes in the past. Our collegial 

tradition could have handled the reorganization of ABS, difficult though the 

process may have been for the Administration and those in ABS and other 

affected departments. 

Aside from the issue of shared responsibility, a source of concern in this 

case arises from the collective regard of the faculty for one another. It is 

the perception of the faculty that members of ABS were poorly treated in the 

process: the unfavorable publicity that impacted their careers, the lack of 

understanding and communication by the Administration as to the nature of the 

Institute's commitment to their careers, the lack of consultation prior to the 

decision, and the announcement of the decision without a detailed plan for 

assuring continuity of the careers of the faculty. This is not acceptable 

treatment of faculty members at MIT by its administration. The incident 

raised apprehension in the minds of many about the meaning of tenure and the 

obligations to junior faculty, other MIT personnel and students. We believe 

the faculty needs a clear statement on these issues and below we make 

recommendations to this effect. 
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But most important, we must restore our collegial processes of internal 

change, for they have been a major factor in our ability to attract faculty of 

extraordinary quality and to make MIT the unique institution that it is. To 

this end we could simply call for a renewal of commitment to our familiar 

consultative way of doing business, classifying the ABS incident as an 

unfortunate accident unlikely to be repeated. We do not believe this solution 

is sufficient considering the degree of departure from that tradition, and the 

attendant damage to individuals and our internal polity, that proved possible 

in the absence of some formal guidelines. 

We therefore recommend the introduction into Policies and Procedures of a 

specific procedural step to be used in future reorganizations, which will help 

insure that a consultative process has been followed. We believe that this 

modest requirement will preserve the system of shared governance without 

denying the Administration the flexibility of action that is crucial to the 

healthy evolution of the Institute. 

In our investigations, we have found on all sides a wealth of good will to the 

Institute and its traditions and an earnest desire to learn from the ABS 

experience. With the actions we recommend, we are confident that the 

Institute will emerge both wiser and stronger than before, with a renewed 

sense of joint purpose among the members of the faculty and those of our 

number who carry the burdens of administration. 

Glenn A. Berchtold, Professor of Chemistry 

John M. Essigmann, Associate Professor of Applied Biological Sciences 

Morris Halle, Institute Professor, Linguistics and Philosophy 

Henry D. Jacoby, Professor of Management 

Phillip A. Sharp, John D. MacArthur Professor of Biology 

Arthur C. Smith, Professor of Electrical Engineering 

Sheila Widnall, Abby Rockefeller Mauze Professor of Aeronautics and 

Astronautics (Chairman) 
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III. SUMMARY OF FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

III.! Findings 

After hearing descriptions of the procedures that were followed in previous 

reorganizations, this Committee believes that the crucial defects in the ABS 

case were: 

1. There was inadequate communication between the Dean and the Department 

Head during the period when the decision to close the Department was being 

considered. The decision was arrived at without consultation with the faculty 

involved and was announced to the faculty as an accomplished, non-negotiable 

fact. 

2. There was virtually no consultation by the Dean, President and Provost 

with other members of the administration, the faculty of the Institute, and 

the Corporation Visiting Committee prior to the decision to close the 

Department. 

3. The decision to close the Department was announced before any detailed 

planning for assuring the continuity of the careers of faculty and students 

had been formulated. 

4. The Administration did not make a strong and informed statement about.the 

meaning of tenure when the decision was announced to the Department faculty. 

The nature of the Institute's obligation to other academic personnel was 

inadequately communicated as well. 

5. The implications of the Departmental closing on the undergraduate program, 

VII-B, was not considered by the Administration nor by the relevant 

departments or faculty committees prior to the decision. It also appears that 

the present Rules of the Faculty do not provide adequate procedures for 

terminating an academic program at either the undergraduate or graduate level. 

6. A clear message was not immediately communicated to the various 
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constituencies of the Department (e.g., granting agencies) as to the status 

and future of the faculty, the research, and the educational programs of the 

Department. 

III.2 Recommendations 

Since the Institute has functioned well up to the recent period with shared 

responsibility and consultation between administration and faculty, the 

question arises whether any change is needed in Policies and Procedures. We 

find that the recent events indicate such a need. We believe that our report 

can serve as a background document and legislative history for necessary 

changes in Policies and Procedures and in the Rules of the Faculty. Below we 

summarize our recommendations which are discussed more fully in the body of 

our report. 

1. We recommend that the process used to implement decisions to reorganize or 

terminate an academic unit should be formalized as follows. A proposal and 

plan for such reorganization of an academic unit should be submitted to the 

Provost by the relevant academic officer, in most cases the Dean of a School. 

Before a final decision is made, we recommend that the President appoint a 

committee to provide advice to him on the planned reorganization. The 

committee need not be asked to make a formal recommendation on the proposed 

change, but it should review the procedures that have been followed in 

bringing the case to the President including the level and seriousness of 

information gathering, consultation, and thought given to the associated 

personnel issues. We also recommend that language be prepared to be included 

in Policies and Procedures requiring presidential appointment of such a 

committee. 

2. We recommend that the Institute formalize the principle that tenure is 

held by the faculty in the Institution rather than in a department or other 

academic unit. This principle should be clearly stated in Policies and 

Procedures. Likewise, it should be clearly stated that contracts with junior 

faculty, and senior and principal research scientists or equivalent are 

guaranteed by the Institute standing behind their academic unit. 
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3. We recommend that the Faculty Policy Committee review the existing rules 

and policy documents with respect to both the initiation and termination of 

degree programs. The outcome of such a review should be a single policy 

document supplemented with changes in the Rules of the Faculty. 

IV. THE PROCESS USED IN CLOSING THE DEPARTMENT OF APPLIED BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES 

Professor Wogan became Chairman of the Department of Nutrition and Food 

Science in 1979. He inherited an unfocused department offering graduate 

degrees in five areas ranging from clinical nutrition to biochemical 

engineering. The areas of nutrition and food science were declining 

reflecting a national trend, whereas other areas such as toxicology, 

neuropharmacology and biotechnology were emerging to positions of central 

importance. The need to refocus the activities of the Department was 

recognized by the faculty and emphasized by the Corporation Visiting 

Committees that met in 1980 and 1982, although at the latter meeting some 

disagreement surfaced with some Visiting Committee members recommending that 

the Department continue a major effort in nutrition, while others urged a 

concentration on biotechnology. 

Discussions among the faculty of Nutrition and Food Science on the mission of 

the Department began in 1979 and intensified during the period between 

mid-1982 and late 1984. These discussions resulted in a consensus of the 

faculty and students that the Department would emphasize biotechnology, 

neuropharmacology and toxicology. Graduate students would be trained through 

a new core curriculum, which was implemented in 1986. The faculty requested 

that Professor Wogan investigate the possibility of renaming the Department to 

reflect the adjustment in course and the new focus provided during his first 

term as Chairman. The Visiting Committee was restructured to reflect the new 

emphasis of the Department. 

Early in 1984, frank and candid discussions occurred between Professor Wogan 

and Professor Deutch, who was then Dean of Science, concerning the new mission 
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of the Department and the prospect of the Department name change to reflect 

this new mission. Dean Deutch believed that the new areas of emphasis were 

important; he asked Professor Wogan to stay on as Chairman and agreed to 

commit further resources to the Department. However, he expressed concern 

over some faculty appointments and emphasized the need for Professor Wogan to 

accelerate the phasing out of certain departmental programs. Dean Deutch's 

concerns continued to grow during 1984 and, in early 1985, he and Provost Low 

met separately with Professor Wogan to discuss the question of whether the 

Department should be phased out. After these detailed and substantive 

discussions, the Provost and the Dean decided not to pursue the idea of 

dissolving the Department and agreed to change its name to Applied Biological 

Sciences, effective February 1, 1985. 

Professor Wogan's interpretation of this and subsequent positive signals from 

the Administration was that the Department should continue to develop those 

areas he and his faculty had identified as being of central importance. In 

light of strongly positive statements on the new mission of the Department 

from the Visiting Committee and Dean Deutch at the Visiting Committee meeting 

in March of 1985, Professor Wogan decided not to inform the faculty of his 

department that the Administration had earlier considered closing it down. 

John Deutch became Provost in July of 1985, and Professor Gene Brown succeeded 

him as Dean of Science. During the next two and one-half years, neither Dean 

Brown nor Provost Deutch informed Professor Wogan of any concerns they may 

have had about the progress of the Department. On December 18, 1987, the Dean 

met with the Provost and President to discuss the five-year plan of the School 

of Science. Dean Brown recommended that the Department be phased out; the 

President and Provost accepted the recommendation and authorized the Dean to 

proceed. Dean Brown met with Professor Wogan on December 31, 1987 and 

informed him of the decision to close the Department. Professor Wogan was 

instructed to keep the matter in confidence, because the Dean felt that he 

should personally shoulder the responsibility of informing the faculty, which 

he did on January 6, 1988. Dean Brown explained to the faculty that their 

efforts to bridge the intellectual areas of biotechnology and toxicology had 

not succeeded in the view of the Administration and that the human and 
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physical resources, released by closing the Department, could be used to 

strengthen other areas of the Institute. 

At the time of the January 6 meeting of the Dean with the Department, no 

detailed plan had been formulated for implementing the disbanding of ABS or 

for addressing the numerous issues the announcement would raise with regard to 

the reputations and future of the members of the Department. However, the 

Dean gave his views on several practical issues raised by the faculty. He 

stated that 18 months should be sufficient to phase out most of the activities 

of the Department, although students would be allowed to continue as necessary 

to complete their degrees in ABS. Existing contracts of the junior faculty 

would be honored. When asked about the meaning of tenure, Dean Brown 

responded that his interpretation was that Policies and Procedures was silent 

on the issue, and that he would consult with the Provost and President. He 

offered to speak to individual faculty, tenured and non-tenured, about 

possible futures at MIT and indicated that he would take responsibility for 

finding other positions at MIT for faculty of the Department. 

The members of Science Council were informed of the closing of ABS shortly 

after Dean Brown met with the faculty. The Visiting Committee of ABS was 

informed of the decision by letters from Dean Brown on January 12 and 

President Gray on January 15. 

The Institute community and the granting agencies learned the fate of ABS 

principally through informal statements reported by the media shortly after 

the January 6 meeting (see Appendix 2). Some of the reported comments were 

viewed by the faculty as damaging to their reputations. The grant program 

officers demanded immediate clarification of the status of faculty. Moreover, 

they expected a statement of commitment from the Institute that it would 

continue to provide the resources and environment upon which the intellectual 

activities of the faculty depend. In order to clarify these issues, the 

Department faculty urged President Gray and Provost Deutch to release a formal 

statement, which they did on February 24, 1988 (see Appendix 2). Because the 

damage to the faculty, students, staff, and research programs was perceived to 

be severe, and would increase with a protracted state of professional limbo, 
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the members of ABS and other departments emphasized that the 18-month 

time-scale for transition was unacceptable and requested that the 

Administration inunediately begin placing departmental faculty into new 

settings. 

It wasn't until mid-January that Dean Brown made it clear that tenure would be 

honored, but that some tenured faculty would likely need to accept 

appointments within the School of Science, rather than within departments. 

There was also a shift in attitude toward the continued service of the junior 

faculty beyond their existing contracts. Initially, the junior faculty who 

inquired about staying at MIT beyond their existing contract were informed by 

the Dean that they should apply for open faculty positions elsewhere within 

the Institute. If they were hired by another Department, which would be 

expected to provide salary support and space, they could stay at MIT. Later, 

the decision was made to keep the four non-tenured faculty on the normal 

tenure-track in other departments. The appointment of the Department's sole 

Instructor will be honored for at least one year. 

As of the time of this report, appointments in Whitaker College are being 

arranged for the five toxicologists, and three of these will have joint 

appointments in the Department of Chemistry. Four biotechnology faculty have 

accepted appointments in the Department of Biology, two have accepted 

Chemistry appointments, and two have accepted positions in the Department of 

Chemical Engineering. One faculty member has accepted an appointment in the 

School of Science; one has accepted an appointment in the Office of the 

Provost; and the single remaining faculty member has not yet accepted an 

offered appointment in the School of Science. 

The fate of the graduate academic program in ABS was an early agenda item. In 

January, Dean Brown formed a conunittee with the mission of ensuring that ABS 

students will be able to finish their degree programs in ABS or, subject to 

negotiation, in the department to which their advisors will move. 

The fate of the VII-B undergraduate program in ABS was not considered until 

two months after the decision to close ABS was announced. VII-Bis an option 
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in the Life Sciences curriculum (Course VII) taught jointly by ABS and Biology 

faculty; the students in VII-Bare solely supervised and advised by ABS. 

Neither ABS nor Biology dealt with the issue of VII-B until it was brought to 

their attention by the Undergraduate Academic Support Office, which needed to 

know whether VII-B should be included as a declarable major for present 

freshmen. After looking into the matter, Dean Brown instructed the UASO to 

remove VII-Bas an option for freshmen declaring majors this year. The 

Committee on Curricula, after consulting with the Chair of the Faculty, has 

asked for a written ra~ionale for discontinuing VII-B. Recently, one faculty 

member from ABS and one from Biology have taken responsibility for ensuring 

that undergraduates now enrolled in the program, or who wish to enroll, can 

finish the degree in as normal a manner as possible. No formal proposal has 

been put forth to discontinue VII-B. 

V. DISCUSSION OF RECOMMENDATIONS 

V.l. Recommendations Concerning Shared Governance 

Our recommendation concerns both the healthy sequence of events as a proposal 

for reorganization is developed, and the requirement of a specific check-point 

in the process. On the first point, we believe there is need to maintain an 

orderly sequence of decision as an action moves upward within the 

administration. The dean or other administrative head should consult with 

knowledgeable people inside and outside the Institute regarding the broad 

academic issues raised by the anticipated change, and should work with 

faculty, department heads and other deans in anticipating issues that may 

arise in its implementation. Once a plan has been developed, he should 

prepare a proposal to the Provost and ultimately to the President. 

Second, in advance of final decision on a proposal that involves a substantial 

change in Institute structure, the President should appoint a committee to 

provide advice to his office on the particular issue at hand. The necessity 

of reporting to such a committee should insure an orderly procedure during the 

period when a substantial reorganization is being formulated. It also should 

focus early attention on the many personnel, academic and administrative 
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details that will have to be dealt with in the process of implementation. 

We recommend that the Faculty Policy Committee, in collaboration with other 

faculty committees and members of the Administration, prepare language to be 

included in Policies and Procedures requiring the presidential appointment of 

such a committee in these cases. Three issues will need to be considered by 

the Faculty Policy Committee in carrying out this task: the scope of this 

requirement, the committee's mandate, and its composition. On the issue of 

scope, we have said that the formal procedure would apply only in 

circumstances involving "substantial" change. We believe considerable 

latitude should be left to the President to interpret what is substantial. We 

would add, however, that our sense is that the requirement would have applied 

to all the examples explored in this report, most assuredly including the ABS 

case, but that many reorganizations within departments would not be included. 

We believe the President also should be given wide latitude in setting the 

mandate of the committee, taking account of the particular circumstances that 

cannot be foreseen at this point. For example, it is our view that the charge 

to the committee need not include a formal recommendation regarding the wisdom 

of the proposed change. On the other hand, we believe it should involve a 

review of the procedures followed in bringing the case to Presidential 

decision, including the level and seriousness of information gathering and 

consultation and the quality of thought given to personnel issues. We also 

expect that the President would work closely with the Provost as the chief 

academic officer and would consult with the Chairman of the Faculty. 

In our view the composition of the committee should be at the discretion of 

the President as well, with the following restriction. The committee should 

include at least three faculty members who are not at the same time members of 

the administration. 

In summary we recommend that the process used to implement decisions to 

reorganize or terminate an academic unit should be formalized as follows. A 

proposal and plan for such reorganization of an academic unit should be 

submitted to the Provost by the relevant academic officer, in most cases the 
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Dean of a School. Before a final decision is made, we recommend that the 

President appoint a committee to provide advice to him on the planned 

reorganization. The committee need not be asked to make a formal 

recommendation on the proposed change, but it should review the procedures 

that have been followed in bringing the case to the President including the 

level and seriousness of information gathering, consultation, and thought 

given to the associated personnel issues. We also recommend that language be 

prepared to be included in Policies and Procedures requiring presidential 

appointment of such a committee. 

V.2. Recommendations Concerning Academic Appointments at MIT 

One of the basic weaknesses revealed by the process that lead to the ABS 

closing was the lack of understanding about the nature of academic 

appointments at MIT. As a result, the ABS faculty were uncertain about the 

Institute's obligations and commitments to them. 

V.2.1 Tenure 

While it is true that Policies and Procedures gives little guidance on the 

tenure of faculty upon the termination of an academic unit, the senior members 

of the administration who appeared before the Committee took the position that 

tenure is held within the Institute. This practice has been followed in the 

past in those few reorganizations where individual faculty have lost a 

departmental home. 

Tenure is typically granted upon the recommendation of a department and 

guarantees departmental affiliation only with that department. It does not 

guarantee research space, nor resources, nor continued development of any 

field of specialization. Appointment within an academic department provides a 

collegial environment, participation in the teaching program, an environment 

in which to carry out research and in most departments to an involvement in 

graduate education. 

In most of the previous reorganization that we have examined, faculty were 

moved in groups into academic units. The issue raised by the dissolution of 
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ABS is that while most faculty were relocated in new departments as 

individuals, the process left several individuals without departmental 

appointments and they were offered appointments without departmental 

affiliation. 

When as a consequence of departmental reorganization a faculty member loses 

departmental affiliation by being given a non-departmental appointment he/she 

is effectively deprived of a number of important faculty perogatives. We feel 

therefore that such non-departmental appointments should be resorted to only 

when no other solution can be found. In these cases we urge that special 

efforts including the offering of various inducements to appropriate 

departments and inter-disciplinary research programs be made to find collegial 

homes for such displaced faculty. 

We also endorse the role currently played by the Faculty-Administration 

Committee in making themselves available to individual faculty who are 

affected by departmental reorganizations. 

V.2.2 Junior Faculty: Contracts and Obligations 

We believe that our obligations to junior faculty go well beyond our 

contractual obligations. During the recruitment of a new faculty member 

there is an implied assurance given that MIT is a good place to build a 

professional career. 

During the present action, a clear statement regarding the Institute's 

obligations to junior faculty was too long in coming. For non-tenured 

faculty, MIT policies provide a one year notice of non-renewal of contract. 

Under this policy, some of the junior faculty in ABS had received oral notice 

that their contracts, which would formally expire this June, would be renewed, 

but the paperwork had not been completed. Thus the initial statement that 

contracts would be honored was ambiguous. Some of them inferred that they 

had only until June to find new academic positions. Others were told to 

apply in current searches being carried out by other departments. 
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If there is current ambiguity in MIT's policy regarding its obligations to 

junior faculty, we recommend that it be clearly resolved by a statement that 

the Institute stands behind their contracts. In a departmental 

reorganization, there should be a clear statement that junior faculty will be 

relocated in existing academic departments. When they are recruited, some 

assurances of discretionary resources, research space, access to research 

personnel etc. are given to junior faculty by their potential department head 

acting on behalf of the Institute--and the Institute must stand behind these 

assurances. 

For many junior faculty, the termination of their academic unit results in a 

disruption of their career. In a departmental reorganization the obligations 

of the Institute become to assist the faculty member to realign their research 

with the missioof their new department or to prepare effectively to continue 

their careers outside of MIT. In any relocation to a new academic department, 

the resources provided by the Institute must follow the junior faculty member. 

V.2.3 Other Academic Personnel 

MIT has contractual obligations with other academic personnel such as 

principal and senior research scientists and equivalent. It is implicit in 

the above discussion that we believe that these contracts are with the 

Institute and not solely with an academic unit. Thus a clear statement 

should be made to other academic personnel, who may have less access to 

departmental information channels, that their contracts are with MIT. This 

is particularly important when the formal notice of appointment and/or renewal 

lags behind MIT's stated policy. While not a formal part of our charge, we 

recognized that the termination of an academic unit is extremely disruptive to 

the careers of a variety of support personnel. We urge the Institute to 

maintain its policy of examining and addressing the needs of support and 

service staff during such a reorganization. 

V.2.4 Recommendations Concerning Contracts of Academic Personnel 

MIT has become a large and complex place. The common traditions which serve 
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us so well and in which we take justifiable pride are less accessible to new 

members of our community. Faculty rely on informal, collegial networks within 

their department to answer their questions about the reciprocal obligations 

between the Institute and its faculty. Formal administrative actions, such as 

letters of renewal, may be late in coming. 

However, as evidenced by the current situation, in a crisis both faculty and 

administrators will turn to Policies and Procedures for a basic statement of 

these obligations and may interpret that language without regard to our common 

traditions. This is what happened in the current situation, and it was 

singularly responsible for most of the turmoil experienced by the individuals 

involved. Thus while we do not believe that any set of rules without an 

accompaning shared understanding could ever be drafted to effectively govern 

the activities of so complex an institution as MIT, we do believe that 

Policies and Procedures must clearly set out the reciprocal obligations of the 

Institute and its faculty. 

We recommend that the Institute formalize the principle that tenure is held by 

the faculty in the Institute rather than in a department or other academic 

unit. This principle should be clearly stated in Policies and Procedures. 

Likewise, it should be stated that contracts with junior faculty, and senior 

and principal research scientists or equivalent are guaranteed by the 

Institute standing behind their academic unit. 

We also urge that the Institute pay more attention to insuring that the formal 

notice of contract renewal for academic personnel does not lag behind our 

stated policies and that these issues be quickly resolved in any 

reorganization of an academic unit. 

V.3. Recommendations Concerning the Academic Programs of a Terminated 

Academic Unit 

Although it is expected that most departmental reorganizations will not lead 

to the phasing out of an academic program, a decision to close an academic 
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department will ultimately lead to terminating its academic program. In any 

such action the concerns of the students are prominent in the eyes of the 

administration and the faculty. But the details of implementation have not 

been well though out, perhaps because this happens so rarely. 

The Committees of the Faculty have a well defined role in the creation of new 

degree programs, although much of this is by custom rather than explicitly 

spelled out in the Rules of the Faculty. By contrast, the rules are 

virtually silent on procedures to be followed when an academic unit is 

terminated. Thus it is important that the relevant Committees of the Faculty 

develop policies covering such terminations so that the effects of such 

actions on the academic program can be considered by those who are involved in 

the decision and implementation plan. 

At the graduate level, the GCSP has various written and unwritten procedures 

to establish degree programs. Moreover, the Institute has responded in an 

effective ad-hoc manner to the current situation so as to insure that all 

graduate students currently registered can complete their degrees and can 

maintain their links with their research advisor. 

The situation is somewhat different for undergraduate students. For major 

changes in the academic program of a department (eg. the potential 

restrictions put on students who wished to register in EECS) it has beethe 

custom that students who apply and are admitted to MIT should have the 

expectation that the academic programs that were described in the catalogue 

when they applied should be accessible to them. Thus the phasing out of an 

undergraduate degree program could require some five years. 

We recommend that the Faculty Policy Committee review the existing rules and 

policy documents with respect both the initiation and termination of degree 

programs. The outcome of such a review should be a single policy document 

supplemented with changes in the Rules of the Faculty. 
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APPENDIX 1 REVIEW OF PAST DEPARTMENTAL REORGANIZATIONS AND CLOSINGS 

We have examined several of the departmental reorganizations and closings that 

have taken place since 1976. To find a closing of an academic department, we 

would have had to go back to 1953 (Construction Engineering). Given time 

constraints, the doubtful relevance of distant events to the current 

situation, and the difficulty of obtaining a clear picture of these past 

events, we have examined only the events since 1976. These include: the 

splitting of Foreign Literature and Linguistics and the merger of Linguistics 

and Philosophy; the closing of the Division for Study and Research in 

Education; the merger of Meteorology and Physical Oceanography with Earth and 

Planetary Sciences; and the creation of the Department of Brain and Cognitive 

Sciences and its placement in Whittaker College. Of particular relevance to 

our charge is the role of the departmental faculty as participants in 

discussions of the intellectual reasons for the changes, as well as having a 

voice in the decision itself and input into the details of the organizational 

changes required to bring the changes about. Also of interest is the issue of 

how faculty were resettled and how the academic programs were handled. 

These previous administrative actions were not without controversy. Some of 

the individuals involved in these actions saw the decision and consultative 

processes as flawed in some respects. It is not our purpose to judge the 

correctness of the decisions in these past actions but rather to present a 

factual account of what processes did take place, the role of the faculty in 

these processes, and the results of the processes in terms of academic 

appointments ar.d academic programs. 

IV.l. The Splitting of Foreign Literatures and Linguistics; the Merger of 

Linguistics and Philosophy 

A Department of Modern Languages existed at MIT at the turn of the century; 

its function was to provide language instruction to students in science and 

engineering. After the second World War, a number of linguists were hired 

through the Research Laboratory for Electronics (RLE) with joint appointments 

as faculty in Modern Languages. As a result of the success of the activities 
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in linguistics, the head of the Department of Modern Languages proposed that 

the Department offer a PhD degree in Linguistics, which was approved in 1961. 

The name of the Department was later changed to Foreign Literatures and 

Linguistics. The program in Linguistics quickly became the leading PhD 

program in the country, and its faculty took little part in the undergraduate 

(language and literature) program of the Department. As a result by 1975 the 

Department contained two totally unrelated faculty groups. The Linguistics 

group had a faculty of seven or eight, all tenured, while Foreign Languages 

had a tenured faculty of five or six in foreign literatures and several 

non-tenured faculty who were primarily teachers of language. 

Originally Philosophy was a section in the Department of Humanities. A PhD 

program in Philosophy was established in 1964-5 and in 1971 Philosophy was 

established as a separate Department. A number of the philosophers had a 

strong interest in linguistics and there was considerable cooperation between 

the two groups. Graduate students in each department took some of their 

course work in the other. 

In 1975 the MIT Administration expressed its concern that the present 

Department of Philosophy was too small to be effective in the MIT environment. 

The Dean of Humanities and Social Science consulted several times with the 

Head of Philosophy about the possibility of a merger with the faculty in 

Linguistics. In Dec. 1975, the Dean asked the Philosophy and Linguistics 

faculties to consider a possible merger. The Linguistics faculty responded 

in writing that a merger was a very attractive possibility and recommended 

that it take place subject to certain conditions. The conditions related to 

the autonomy of faculty within the merged department, and the appointment of a 

new department head. They also recommended that a special committee elected 

by the faculties of Linguistics and Philosophy be established to work out the 

details. The proposal to merge was discussed separately by the Philosophy 

faculty and although some reservations were voiced, in the end a majority of 

the faculty were persuaded that the proposal made good sense and the minority 

acquiesed on the grounds that there were no viable alternatives. Like their 

colleagues in Linguistics, the Philosophy faculty insisted upon sectional 

autonomy and upon the current degree programs remaining in place. 
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The next day, the proposal for the merger was presented to and approved by the 

Academic Council; the proposal from the Linguistics faculty agreeing with the 

merger and recommending the establishment of a joint faculty committee from 

the two Departments to work out the details was attached to the Dean's 

presentation. The Dean's letter to the two faculties confirmed the merger and 

authorized the setting up of the recommended faculty committee. Although 

somewhat surprised at the speed with which the reorganization was implemented, 

the faculties of the merged department registered no serious objections to the 

action. 

The Dean also presented a plan to the Academic Council regarding the splitting 

of Foreign Literatures and Linguistics. It recommended that the existing 

Department of Foreign Literatures and Linguistics be abolished and that the 

Foreign Languages and Literatures faculty be constituted as a section in the 

Department of Humanities. He also proposed that consideration be given to the 

reorganization of the Humanities Department as a Division. 

In Feb. of 1976 the Visiting Committee for the Department of Foreign 

Literatures and Linguistics met jointly with the Visiting Committee of 

Philosophy and considered the proposed changes. While the merger of 

Linguistics and Philosophy was accepted, concern was raised about the merger 

of the Foreign Languages and Literatures group into the Department of 

Humanities. The Committee received and discussed a statement from the 

literatures faculty which asked that the autonomy of the section be preserved 

within their new Department. While basically supportive of the proposed 

merger, some members of the Philosophy Visiting Committee expressed serious 

reservations about the advisibility of the merger because of possible effects 

on the future of Philosophy at MIT. 

IV.2. The Closing of the Division for Study and Research in Education 

In December of 1971, the Task Force on Education, appointed jointly by the 

President, Chairman of the Faculty and the Chairman of the Commission on MIT 

Education, as one of its recommendations, proposed the creation of "an 
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Education Division" for the "organization, coordination and support ... of 

programs in education research." In June of 1972, as a response to this 

recommendation, the President appointed the Education Division Steering 

Committee, which drafted the charge for the new Division and helped to guide 

it during its initial evolution. The Division of Study and Research in 

Education (DSRE) was established in July 1973. 

Most of the faculty in the Division had joint appointments with other 

departments or schools. The Director was a previously tenured faculty member. 

The Division did not offer an undergraduate or a graduate degree although a 

joint PhD program was administered with other departments. Academic subjects 

were offered by Division faculty as DSRE subjects; some of these were cross 

listed with other departments. 

In the Fall of 1981, the Provost appointed the DSRE Review Committee. This 

Committee consisted of MIT faculty exclusive of Division faculty. One member 

had served on the 1971 Task Force. The Committee was chaired by the Associate 

Provost to whom the Division reported. The charge to the Committee was "to 

review DSRE with particular attention to its original goals and expectations, 

its historical evolution, its success in achieving its stated goals, and its 

prospects for the future .... To assess its internal and external reputation and 

its perceived impacts on education ... To make recommendations concerning the 

future of DSRE". In Sept 1981, the Committee met jointly with the entire DSRE 

staff. The Committee also met individually with DSRE faculty and research 

staff as well as with several MIT (non-DSRE) faculty and outside experts 

selected from a list suggested by the Director. These interviews occurred 

during the Fall semester. The final report was late in coming but the 

Director had inferred the outcome in connection with a promotion case. The 

written report was dated March 15, 1982 and recommended the terminations of 

DSRE. The Director expressed concern that the criteria against which the 

Division was assessed were the goals set out by the 1971 Task Force rather 

than the latter charge to the Division drafted by the Steering Committee. 

DSRE ended its formal existence on Dec. 31 1982. All of its faculty retained 

their MIT appointments, most in the departments in which they held a joint 
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appointment. Some have subsequently left MIT. The Director, who was a 

tenured faculty member when the Division was established, holds his tenured 

appointment in the Office of the Provost. 

IV.3. The Merger of Meteorology and Physical Oceanography with Earth and 

Planetary Science 

In August, 1982 the Dean of Science established a "Merger Advisory Committee" 

to advise him on "the advisability of merging the Departments of Meteorology 

and Physical Oceanography with Earth and Planetary Science." Noting that the 

possibility of such a merger had been raised in the past, both from an 

intellectual viewpoint as well as from the viewpoint of the best use of 

Institute resources, the Dean requested advice concerning: the advantages and 

disadvantages of a merger compared to the present arrangement; specific steps 

that should be taken if the merger were to take place; a recommendation on the 

desirability of this course of action and how it will be received by the 

faculty and students of both Department. 

The Committee consisted of three faculty members from the affected 

Departments; it was chaired by a faculty member with strong intellectual ties 

to both Departments. The Committee submitted its report in Dec. 1982. 

The Committee concluded that "provided certain requirements are met, a merger 

is ultimately in the best interests of both existing departments and of MIT" 

a recommended that "the MIT Adm~.1istration should undertake to effect a 

merger between EPS and MPO." The requirements included action that would 

strengthen the smaller unit (MPO) within the framework of the new department 

including filling an important chair, certain funding agreements, commitments 

to rebuild meteorology with junior and senior appointments and the creation of 

a Center of Meteorology and Physical Oceanography within the new department. 

The Committee held intensive discussions with faculty of both Departments. 

During this process, the faculty of MPO responded to the possible merger with 

a written report outlining their concerns. After considerable negotiations 

with faculty in both Departments, the two department heads wrote jointly to 
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the Dean of Science in April, 1983 outlining the proposed structure for the 

merged departments. This was accepted by the Administration and the merger of 

EPS and MPO was reported to the faculty meeting by the Provost in May 1983. 

IV.4. The Formation of the Department of Brain and Cognitive Sciences within 

Whitaker College 

From its inception in the late 1950's the MIT Psychology Department was 

composed of three groups: neurosciences, language and cognition, and 

experimental psychology. The then Department Head provided the connecting 

links between these quite distinct areas of research. Wh his departure the 

sections began to move noticeably apart. In particular, the neurosciences 

drew closer to researchers in the Whitaker College, while those in cognition 

became more involved with researchers in linguistics and with those in 

artificial intellegence. This later trend was amplified as a result of the 

founding of the Center for Cognitive Science and with the establishment in 

1982, of a BS degree in Cognitive Sclences to be administered by the 

Psychology Department. 

In 1985, department heads and program directors associated with cognitive 

science sent a memo to the Administration requesting a review of cognitive 

science at MIT and recommending the appointment of a committee to consider the 

issues. In parallel, the Visiting Committee recommended that the Department 

of Psychology request a change of name to the Department of Cognitive Sciences 

and vigorously pursue this area in both their research and teaching programs. 

The Committee also expressed concern about the growing split, both physically 

and intellectually, between departmental faculty in cognitive science from 

those in the neurosciences. The Psychology Department had experienced severe 

space problems, which had been alleviated in part by the physical relocation 

of the neuroscience faculty into Whitaker College, although they retained 

their departmental affiliation in Psychology. At that time the Provost 

initiated discussions about the possibility of splitting the Psychology 

Department with Neuroscience moving to Whitaker while cognitive science would 

move to Linguistics and Philosophy. In our meeting with the then Provost, he 

indicated that the major reason for not proceeding with such a reorganization 
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was that there was no appropriate home for the third section of the Department 

as well a significant lack of enthusiasm for the plan on the part of the 

psychologists and in the Department of Linguistics and Philosophy. 

The discussions as to the future of the Psychology Department continued. 

Subsequently the move of the Department from the School of Humanities and 

Social Science into Whitaker College was proposed as a way to enlarge and 

strengthen the Department and to improve the interaction with the faculty in 

the neurosciences. After extensive discussions--formal as well as 

informal~-the department faculty agreed to the move to Whitaker College, 

although not all faculty members were equally enthusiastic about the outcome. 

The Department of Brain and Cognitive Sciences was formally established in 

July 1986 and located in Whitaker College. The new Department incorporates 

intact the old Department of Psychology including all of its faculty and 

degree programs. It is at present the only departmental unit within Whitaker 

and thus the only unit within Whitaker that offers an undergraduate degree 

program. Exclusive of Psychology, the other graduate programs in Whitaker save 

one are joint with departments. 



APPENDIX 2 RACtHVE CDP'i' 

Gray, Deutch statement on ABS 
Th. Pre1ident and the Provost have 
reletued'th. followi"IJ ,tatement on the 
decision to cloae the Depar_trnent of 
Applied Biological Sc~nces: 

The faculty and students in the Depart­
ment of Applied Biological Sciences are 
engageci in work that is important to 
MIT and to the larger society. particularly 
in 1uch fields aa biotechnology and 
toxicology, which have been identified 
by the department as holding particular 
promiae for the future. 

The decilion to close the department 
aa 1uch waa made late in December, 
when Dean Brown discussed his five­
year plan for the School of Science with 
us. The principal reason for this decision 
is the fact that this department's pro· 
grams do not rest on one or two basic 
scientific disciplines, but rather are built 
on applicationa from aeveral diaciplinea­
aome of which are represented in signifi· 
cant strength in other academic depart· 
men ta at MIT. As a result, the department 
baa had c:ontinuinsd.ifficulty in achieving 
a coherent sense of mission and intel· 
lectual focua. 

It is our judgment that the individual 
programs in the department can be 
pursued effectively, in many cases more 
effectively, within other academic units 
having similar research and educational 
interests. Accordingly, the decision to 
phase out the department as an admini· 
atrative entity was baaed on intellectual 
judgments concerning the most appropri· 
ate organizational settings for the wide 
range of activities it currently contains. 

This move should be seen as one of 
reconfiguration, as we work to locate 
academic homes for current tenured and 
nontenured faculty that will permit 
individual faculty groups and programs 
to pursue their research. and teaching 
more effectively. We are confident that 
suitable arrangements will be reached 
for all faculty in the near future and that 
all graduate students will be able to 
continue their studies in an orderly 
manner, and we have asked the Dean of 
Science to make sure that these arrange­
men ts are completed as quickly as 
pouible. 

~~'February 24, 1988 
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Deutch repo~s on ABS decision 

Provoat John M. Deut.ch, in a report to 
the faculty at ita recu1ar monthly DM1etinl 
1aat wNk, reaffirmed the pb.ueout of the 
Departm•nt of Applied Biolorical Scien• 
cu u a "lriae decilioa for Mr:-' while 
acknowledlins that the proceaa by which 
the dec:iaioD wu reached and announced 
"waa not 10 aplendid." 

Profeuor Deut.ch aaid the re&IOIUI for 
cloain1 the department u of June 1989 
were not financial, but were baaed OD the 
intellectual judplent that ColllM 20 haa 
embraced auch a broad apect;rlam of fielda 
that it bu been difficult to achieve a 
coherent intellectual foc:ua over the yean. 

The hiatory of th ... d.iacuaaiona see. 
back four yeara, he aaid, but the January 
.announcement of the dec:iaion ta phaae 
9ut the department over the next 18 
month• came without the prioru:tenaive 
conaultationa with affected faewty that. 
liave h.n the rule at MIT in putrealip• 
men ta of thia ecope. · 

"Let me be 1trai1ht with thia faculty. 
Such conaultationa did not adequately 
take place in the cue of the Applied 
Biolorical Sciencea deciaion." Profeuor 
Peutch laid. . 

Profeaaor ·Jonathan A. Kini of the 
Department of Biolo1Y, one of aeveral 
faculty members who 1poke at the meet­
ins, aourht to have a vote taken on 
whether the faculty approv•ofthe action 
to cloae the department. However, Presi• 
dentPaulE.Gray,whoprellideutfaculty 
meetinc•, aaid thatithu been the practice 
of the faculty not to vote on matt.en not 
announced in advance u it.em.a up for a 
vote. He aaid Profeuor Kins could put 
the matter OD the call for the next re,ular 
meetin1 or ... k a apecial meetin1, 

Another faculty member who rou to 
comment wu Profeuor Arthur C. Smith 
of the Department of Electrical En,ineer­
in1 and Computer Scienc., a former 
chairmu of the faculty. WhiJ. it i.e 
appropriate for an adminiatratlon to 

. reconfi,un academic departmente. he 
aaid, the manner. in which thi.l action 
wu taken hu cauaed Nriou damqe. 

'"The damqe do11e by thi.l dec:iaion i.e 
not jut to the dt,partment. It ha.a done 
damqe to the Iutitute u I have Men it 
over my life here. Jt'a the kind of damqe 
that ia almoet irnvenible and a major 
effort ha.a to be made to npair thi.l 
damase," he aaid. . 

In hia many yeen at MIT, Profeaeor 
Smith went on, "I .never felt.any need to 
protect myaelf from the administration. 
I felt that the In1titute wu a place when 
you could in fact continue to fupction 
with the pn.umption t'tat the adJnini. 

· •&ration wu doin1 tbin11 foryc,u. I don't 

Tecla Talk. P..,...., M, 1988 

By Jl()BERT C. Di IO.RIO. 
S'4{( Wriu:r 

think the admuuatratio.n hu chan1ed in 
that nsud except that the appean.nc. 
bu certainly chan1ed in tbia inatance. 
The deciaion riv• all the impreuion of 
havin1 been taken without respect for 
tbefac:ulty and I ,ueu that'• what bothers 
me. I alwaya fipred MIT wu unique in 
itl fac:ulty-adminiatration relationa. The 
politics and turf protection of other 
mivenitiea wu not very &rue of MIT 
and I hope it never ia.'1 ·· 

Profeuor Deutch reaponded that Pro­
feuor Smith had put hia fin1er on the 
key problem-the appearance created by 
the way the deciaion wu reached and 
an.nosmc:ecl. '"Thia provoat ia not of a 
mind to let that perception ,row," be 
aaid. 

In hia report to the faculty, Profeuor 
Deutch aaid that when be cited intel• 
lectual reuona for cloainr the depart. 
ment, he.meant the problem "of tryinr 
intellectually to bridae very diverse and 
different activiti•" and orsani.ze them 
in a ain1le academic adminiatrative unit. 
• Atno time to my knowledae bu anybody 
made anycommentorapecific atatementa 
about individual pro,rama or the like. It 
wu a judcJ;net made about the need for 
an academic departmet." 

Mer,in1, clo1in1 or reali,ninr major 
academicunita ia never euy, the provoat 
·wd. "We.'ll do better in the future," he 
aaid.· but auch ac:tiona alwaya produce 
controveny, Profeuor Deutch aaid. 

However, be added: ''We do not have 
many nch other cuea waitin1 in the 
winp. Fortboaeofyou who ~concerned 
about whether the adminiatration ia 
thinking of cloains many departmenta. 
aectiom orproirrama, Jet me tell you that 
tbatia not our intention. JU.a our intention 
to continue to. reevalqate. u we do 
annually . in ou ftv•yeu plannin1 
proceu, what the atron,eet intellectual 
opponuities ue for tbia iutitution and 
lo try u beat we can to marshal and aet 
OurNISOU?CNIOthatwecanpurauethoae 
moet promwn1 intellectu.al activitiea." 

Followin1 the provoat'a report, Prof ... 
tor Gerald N. Woran, head of the Depart. 
ment of APPlied BiolOl(ical Sciences, read · 
a letter from many of the department 
faculty which criticiMd th• deciaion, the 
way it wu announc.d, and commenta in 
the pnu that, in the vi~ of the depart. 
mentfa<:u)ty, demeaned them, their work, 
and the department. 

Profeuor Jerome Y. Lettvin of the 
Department of Bioloff, one of aeveral 
faculty m•mben who 1poke at the meet­
inr, resiatered atron1 diaa,reement to 
the Provoat'• atatement that there were 
1tron1 intellec:tual ,rounda for cloeing 
the departmenL He rave hia own intel· 
lectual reuona why. eliminatin1 the 
department w .. a ",reat folly" and he 
!l(lded that in~ll~ual dfflaiona ahould 
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be made by the faculty, not the aclmini· 
1tration, which ahould concern iteel! with 
bow the university ia operated. Profeuor 
Deutch diaaan,ed, eayin1 he did not ... a 
rulf between. intellec:tual conaiderationa 
and adminiaterins. the university. u· 
academic adminiatraton "aren't then 
for in&ellectual leadership, why are they 
there at all," he uked. 

Althou1h he criticized the proeeN by 
which the decision wu reached. Profeuor 
Stephen J. Lippard of the Department of 
Chemiatry a,ned with the adminiatra· 
tion that cloain1 the department wu a 
wile decwon. He 18ld he had talked with 
membera of the Applied Biolo,ical 
Sciences department who were not 1ur­
pri.led by tbedOllin, and who acne with 
the decision. . 

Profeaor Deutch aaid that two im• 
-portantareuofreaea.i:chandeducational 
activiti•underwayintbepnaentdepan­
ment-biotechnolOIY and toxicolo1Y­
will be more effectively puraued within 
other academic unita of MIT. · 

Stepa llNI 1U1derway, Profeuor Deatch 
aaid, to locate academic hom• for both 
tenured and nontenured faculty . .in the 
department ~twill permit individual 
faculty croupa and prosrama to punue 
their research and teachin1 moat •f· 
fectively. 

The provoet Mid he ia confident that 
auitable a.rran,ementa will be reached in 
the nearfutmeao that all faculty sraduate 
atudenta will be able to continue their 
academic work in an orderly manner. 

Profeuor Deutch aaid after the meetinr 
that he planned to iaaue a co,ent public 
statement on the rationale for the Admini· 
atration'a. deciaion. (See accompanying 
box.) . . 

Preaidet Gray, Provoat Deatch and 
Dean Brown received a let&er from atu• 
denta in the deputrnent, dated the day 
befontbefacwtymeet.:iDs andcliltributed 
atthemeetin,, which apnued concema 
about doain1 the department "without 
the input of p-aduate atudenta. faculty, 
or the departmental viaitin, committee, 
and without an open u1•1ment of new 
developmeate in oar pro,ram. • • We 
believe that the procedure uaed todiNolve 
oar cMplll'&met undermin• the apirit of 
education at MIT... . 

The atudenta' letter alto took exception 
to preu- accounta of comment. on the 
department'• intellectual 1tandarda and 
called fGI' public retraction or darific:ation 
o{ auch commenta. n.. letter alto uked 
for inlormation du.rin1 March on th• 
many qu•tiona atudenta have about 
continuin1 their work in a new academic 
atructure. Profeuor Dautch Mid that he 
wu mindful of the need to be prompt, but 
he could no& promiatohaveall qu•uona 
anawend within a matter of daye Qt' 
w•ka. 



News of the Week 

·.MIT to close applied 
· · _b.iology department 

Massachusetts Institute of Technol· 
ogy has decided to phase out its 
department o! applied biological sd· 
ences over the next year and a half. 
The move is being met with shock 
and outrage from the department's 
faculty, graduate studerits, alumni, 
and supporters. 

John M. Deutch, MIT provost and 
professor of chemistry, says that the 
department's future ha.s been un­
der discussion for some time. Its 
name was changed from the depart· 
ment of nutrition and food science 
four years ago and at that time it 
was given a new charter to try to 
weave together toxicology, biottch· 
nology, and nutrition, according to 
Deutch. 

"The programs didn't coalesce in 
a way that meets MIT standa.rds and 
that would jµstify a separate depart­
ment," Deutch says. The adm.inis­
tntion asaerts that the department's 
strongest components.:...toxicology 
and biotechnology-an fit better 
in other departments such as chem· 
ical engineering or biochemistry. 
"This is not an action taken on the 
b11i1 of dollars, bl.lt i1 bued on in• 
tellectual reasons," says Oeutch. 

Some observers, however, think 
that the decision was a long-term 
cost-reduction measure made hasti­
ly and without sufficient thought 
as to the e!iect the closure would 
have on both the university as a 
whole and the department's faculty 
and students. Even those who agree 
with the university's reasoning 
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think the closing was handled bad· 
ly. The !acuity was taken complete­
ly by surprise when the decision 
was announced. 

"It's devastating to people's ca· 
reers and the integrity of certain 
programs," says Anthony J. Sinskey, 
a full professor in the department 
who specializes in applied microbi· 
ology. "There is merit in the deci· 
sion, but the faculty was not in· 
volved in any discussion. It's un· 
fortunate that the administration 
doesn't recognize the role of ap­
plied biology as an interface be­
tween biology and engineering or 
biology and chemistry. There has 
been a tremendous amount of cross­
fertilization. a mixture of students 
with backgrounds in engineering 
and basic sciences." 

Alumni note that the department 
has had a significant impact on the 
biotechnology industry. "It's been a 

leader in applied aspects of biot~h­
nology in industry," says Robert J. 
Linhardt, associate pro!es.sor of ph.u· 
maceutical and medicinal chemis.­
try at the University of Iowa's college 
of pharmacy in Iowa City. Linhardt 
did postdoctoral work at the doomed 
MIT department. "l could name 25 
people in responsible positions at 
biotechnology firms who went 
through the department," he says. 

Tenured faculty members are 
being asked to find positions at oth· 
er departments witnin the univer· 
sity, although Oeutch says "it's not 
clear whether all the faculty will be 
retained." Some ol the assistant pro­
fessors have already been told to 
"pack up their bags and go," as one 
department member put it. Gradu­
ate students will be allowed to com· 
plete their research projects, accord­
ing to Deutch. 

Pamela S. Zurtr, W11shington 

lear test ban forum: chemists take lead role 
A stro call for a comprehensive 
treaty tH t would ban all nuclear 
weapons t ts was made by promi-
nent chemi from the U.S. and 
the Soviet Uni at a symposium in 
Las Vegas last eek. Testing cur­
rently is limited to nderground ex· 
plosions of up to 150 ilotons. 

Nobel Laureate Glen T. Seaborg, 
who has spoken out aga st contin• 
ued testing on previous ccasions, 
told a gathering of about 50 test 
ban advocates that a total ban ould 
forestall the "dangerously de bi­
lizing development" of so-cal d 
third-generation nuclear weapo 
!or use in exotic systems such as the 
Strategic Defense Initiative. 

Seaborg-who from 1961 to 197 
headed the Atomic Energy Com · 
sion, the agency then respon le 
!or developing and produci U.S. 
nuclear weapons-questio ed the 
Administration·, claim at confi• 
dence in current nuc ar systems 
can be maintained o y by testing 
weapons taken fr the stockpile. 
He also express doubts over the 
Administratio s charge that a ban 
on undergr nd tests could not be 
monitor . 

Vita I. Goldansky, a member of 
the viet Academy of Sciences' In· 

ute o! Chemical Physics, agreed 

with Seaborg that only thir. ·gen­
eration weapons need tes ng. He 
stated that the Soviet U ·on would 
agree to a bilateral m atorium on 
all testing "tomorro ." The Soviets 
maintained a unil era.I moratorium 
between Augus 985 and February 
1987. The U.S ciid not reciprocate, 
and conduct 26 tests during that 
period. 

The sy posium, which was spon­
sored b the Natural Resources De­
fense ouncil. Union of Concerned 
Scie ists, Physicians for Social Re­
sp sibility, and others, came at a 
t' e of rising interest in the test 

an issue. For the first ti.me, the 
eagan Administration is talking 

f ally with the Soviets about test• 
in Plans are afoot for joint verifi· 
catio experiments during which 
scienti s from each side will be on 
hand to onitor explosions at the 
other's ma teit aite. 

The A · · tration's policy is that 
a comprehens1 e test ban remains a 
long-term goal f the U.S. But it 
says that such a ba can come about 
only in connection · h major prog· 
ress in reducing nuc arsenals 
and that testing will be ecessary 
as long as national security based 
on nuclear deterrence. 

Michatl Htylin, Washing 

---- .. ······---·-·-
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In a move tbat baa stunned 
and angered eome faculty and stu- 1 
dents. the Muaachuaetta lmtttute ' 
of Technology has announced 
plans to abollah the 43-year-oJd i 
departmeot a( applied btolqpca.1 
actences. . 
. MIT afflctaJa ay-they plan ta , ... 

pbaae out the department over the 
next 18 months because It la not 
meeting the lnteJlectual standards . 
expected of a department at MlT • 
Gene Brown. dean of the IChool of 
ICSence and one of the chJe{ arcbi­
tects of the move. aid moat of the 
reaea.rch could be euily tram­
ferred ta other departments. 

However. some faculty Aid 
,-terday the department baa an 
"lntematioaa.l and D&Uonal repu­
tation.. and clOll1ag It could de­
prtw MIT of valuable research In 
areu such u autnUaa. taxl.coJagy 
(the effect of pouions In the envt­
nmment) and btoterbmlogy. The 
department brings In t13 m1Won 
a year In n:search grants. com­
pared ta t16 m11lfon each for the 
biology, cbemlacry and dectnca.l 
engtneertng departments. 

''111.la department baa a strong l 
lntematioaa.l and aattonal n=rd. 
and I Uunk a lat of people are con- I · 
c:erned that w. land of research i!-:; may not be continued at MIT - at 
1eut under a IUlgle adm1niatra· l by Uw wut.·~ aid Lowa Menaad 3d. 

~ polJ;::i:=sc:e: the de- . =: partment bu bad a mgndlcant t 
r Impact OD the bJotechnoJogy In• r 
: dustry. spawning many sptnoff t 

compantes over the years. One 
I to alumnus aid he couJd name at k 
.ay- least 2!5 people 1n responaable poaa- aa 

Uona at biotechnology companlel to 
who ~--r 1 nted tt 
fromthe~t. .. il 

, 

... 
Other Caculty memben aJao ex- u 

presaed anger and dlaappo1a,- u 
meat at the alddml DIOft. .. 

"l'm disappointed tbat MIT 
aw flt to m1a1m1w the stpUJcaat 9 
c:onutbuUon our prapam In au- t 
trttlon and metabolism baa i 
made. .. said Vemon YoiJDC. a pro- I 
fenar' of nutrttsaa In tbe ~ 
fuact department. .. M a !ormaJ. 
t.eiacblng program. there· wt11 not 
be any further pra&ram In DUCrt· 
ucn at MIT." 

While . no Joba wt11 be lmmedi· 
ate1y at. MIT affldaJa aid mme 
tenunq and aaateaund. faculty 
may am up leaYlng the tMtb•te 
They S1Ud .. ...., e«art·· WIOUld be 
made to place teaund r.:uJty In 
other departmenta. but no Job 
guan.ntem tla~ ~ ~~~ 
faculty, or ta lllld'etUfea and UUJa' 

support awl. Four noatanured aa­
lUt&Dt pro&aana may me tbar 

Joba ~J:lr.ec:a::.t:C:= \ 
~ wtU'bealowed to fln­
lab. tbar clegreeL 

Soate profeuora yesterday 
crttldz.ed the way tbe decialon wu 
carr1ed GIit. No aemar faculty~ 
Informed Ill advance. and wbca 
the dedula fta •rmooacad lut 
mon~ it camil u a .. aback .. to 
many. . 

·1 th1Dk It's ~ that 
they d1d what they dlll , • ~" aJd a. 
tenured prataaor 1n t11e depart­
. ment who uked that be nae be 
• named. -rbe amount al coaalder­
auon they gave to faculty mem­
benl WU clcae to zero. .. 

One uatatant profeuar aid he 
bad ltarted }WI Job only two days 
before the decision was an­
DOWlced. '"I wu lnYited bere for a 
ten~ paatUoil and I mowd 
my family hen fram WJac:mwa." 
aid Kim Lew1a. who bad recdftd 
offers from other w:amntacs last 
fall but chme MIT. "Now all my 
p1am are meeied up." 

Jobn M. Deutch. MIT'• pro­
voat. admoWledfld that tbe ..... 
clftc ttmtng m the announcement came abruptly.·· But beatc1 tt bad 
been 1cncnra toe awraJ,.,.. that 
the adJIUniatrlltiOn ,,.. questSoa­
lnl the va1ue « the department. 
A alarilaJdza, depu'tmeDt 

The department bu abruDk 
over the years. Jaatn& some promi­
nent faculty to other departments: 
It DOW ltata about 24 faculty. cam­
~~ 31 ID cbemWry and 51 tn 

"Any atranl anedemtc cammu­
ntty lboWd c:ona6dll' from ume to 
ume whether' all of the depart· 
menu are as strong •• they 
abou1d be... Oeutcb aid. "Thia 
wuan action taken to~ 
academic performaace." 




